REEDHAM PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on Monday 2nd July 2018
in Reedham Village Hall 

Present - Councillors D Hale (Chair), D Rushbrook, I Case, R Holt, S Pittam C Ward and A Thompson. Parish Clerk C Dickson, District Councillor G Nurden. 5 members of the public were present.  The Council meeting commenced at 7.30 pm.
1-07) Apologies for Absence

Councillors J Lester, R Grattan, J Ball, Chris Bradbury and County Councillor B Iles.
2-07)  Declarations of Interest on the Agenda

None received.
3-07)  Minutes of Previous Meetings
Cllr Hale gave his thanks to Cllr Rushbrook for chairing the meeting last month.

Cllr Case proposed that the minutes of the Parish Council meeting on the 4th June be accepted as a true record, Cllr Holt seconded, 4 Councillors agreed and 3 abstained.  The minutes were signed by Cllr Hale as Chair of the meeting.
4-07)  Matters Arising

· The sign by the Jubliee Oak has not yet been replaced as a photo of the original wording has not yet been found.  Chris Bradbury is looking through his files.
· An answer to David Breeze’s query regarding site allocations in Reedham was read to the meeting.

· Clerk to report the overhanging tree branch on Church Dam to Cllr Lester

Public Participation 
District Councillor Grant Nurden: the new leader of Broadland District Council is Cllr Shaun Vincent who was responsible for the Planning portfolio.  He will take over the leadership at the next Council meeting on the 12th July.
The final report on the feasibility study for Broadland District Council collaborating more closely with South Norfolk District Council has been published. DCllr Nurden suggested a few changes and the final decision will be made by both Councils meeting on the 12th July.  

Chairman of the Village Hall Committee Chris Bradbury submitted the following report: the play equipment safety inspection for July will be done later this week.  The footpath fence and tennis court fence have now been fixed where the tree fell on them.  Arrangements have been made for the old tree root to be lifted and placed into the surrounding trees.  Work has started today on resurfacing the tennis court.  This week all the prep work will take place removing the tree root and cleaning the old surface ready for the new surface next week.
The June Cash Bingo jackpot was not won, the jackpot stands at £200 in 50 numbers or less.  
On the 4th July we are showing “The Greatest Showman”, starring Hugh Jackman.
The Village Fete is on Sunday 15th July from 1 to 4 pm, attractions include “Wuffa” Saxon Re-enactors, Dog Agility, Owls and Falcons, Craft Stalls, Kids ring the bell, Reedham School with dance routine and orchestra etc.

The “Fun Dog Show” was a big success, feedback was that it was a very enjoyable day, and another Fun Dog Show is planned for next year.  The winner of Best in Show was a Golden Retriever called Sky and her proud owner Donna Blackman.
Public

Cllr Rushbrook suggested a letter of thanks be sent to Mr Warner who is retiring.
A query was received as to who owns the Low Common area near the railway.  The track is very rutted.

5-07) Planning Applications
a) 20180958 - proposed Orangery to front and detached garage to rear - Hill House, Middle Hill, NR13 3TW. Cllr Case proposed No Objection, Cllr Ward seconded and all agreed.
b) Notification was received of a change to property name: The Old Methodist Chapel, 24a The Hills, NR13 3AR.

6-07)
Update by the Tree Warden
None received.
7-07)  Update for Allotments
The agreements for the new tenants are now signed and payments received.

There has been an enquiry for the last half plot.  Cllr Pittam will show the inquirer around.

Cllr Pittam reported that the handrails are broken.  It was agreed that they would be removed and wait for feedback from plot holders.
The well is in the same condition.

8-07) To Receive an update from the PCC
The Churchyard Management team met last week along with school children from year 6.  This was a tidying and cutting back ivy day.  

Messy Church met yesterday afternoon.  They had a picnic and grave dressing (Mr Pottles grave).  Jo Parmenter (Parish Councillor) led a wild flower and plant hunt which was enjoyed by all.
The Benefice Songs of Praise service, with Broadland Band, takes place on Sunday 29th July at 10:30 in the school playground, with refreshments served afterwards.

9-07) Police Statistics

The Police statistics for May were not on the website so there is no update.
10-07) To Discuss Updates on the Following

a) Permissive Path 

Cllr Hale had a meeting with Mr Mutten on the 18th June to start afresh and not look back on what had gone before.  The meeting went well and another one was arranged on the 26th June to look at wording for Section 5, Wardening.  

A Village Support Group, led by Norman Bagshaw put together a structure for Wardening the footpath and wording for Section 5 which seeks to involve the community in the wardening and making it a collective responsibility. Quarterly reports would be submitted to both Mr Mutten and the Parish Council, incidents would be logged but it would be hoped that issues could be resolved on the ground.  Any major problems would be reported upwards with the Parish Council being responsible for the Permissive Path and Norfolk County Trails for Footpath No 1.

The structure, role descriptions and wording for Section 5 were discussed and refined at the meeting on the 26th with general agreement being reached.  

The structure and role descriptions would be included in the Management Schedule as addendums.  The list of volunteers and their phone numbers would not be included but could be update in the quarterly reports.
Wording of the signs at either end of the Permissive Path and Footpath No 1 were discussed.  Concerns were raised that the current proposed wording was fairly negative.  Other tourist areas have found that more positive encouragement worked better.

Cllr Case proposed accepting the wording for Section 5 and the structure and role descriptions for the Volunteer Footpath Co-ordinator and Wardens, Cllr Pittam seconded and all agreed.  Wording for the signs is to be revisited.

Cllr Hale discussed with Mr Mutten whether he should be reimbursed for the temporary fence he had to install but the Parish Council has paid for one year of the Permissive Path without it being opened.
The Love the Broads grant had a 1 year limit, however due to the protracted negotiations this has, unofficially, been extended on the understanding an agreement is close to being finalised.

Mr Mutten requires 2 bound copies of the Agreement and Management Schedule.

Cllr Hale thanked Cllr Ward and Pat and Norman Bagshaw and their team for all their hard work.

b) Station roadbridge
No update this month.
c) Parish Councillor Vacancy

The Clerk has received no official applications.  Two parishioners showed interest at the Join in Reedham event. Pat Bagshaw indicated she was interested and was asked to confirm in writing.

d) Grass cutting

Cllr Hale, the Clerk, Kati Cowen and Revd Lorna Allies had a meeting with Lee Valentine from CGM at the Church.  The groundsmen were not working to the same map on the shed and were therefore not cutting one area they should be.  Kati will send them an updated map after checking with Cllr Lester whether that area needs to be mown.  It was suggested larger notices indicating the conservation areas were needed.

Cllr Hale and the Clerk then drove to the Village Hall and agreed with CGM the playing field was now mown to standard.  A credit note for the cut the Village Hall had to have for their Dog Show was requested.  However CGM have offered an extra cut at the end of the year.  Cllr Case proposed rejecting this and asking for a credit note, Cllr Rushbrook seconded and all agreed.
e) Website

The Clerk and Cllr Case to liaise in order to move to the new website.  The old website will be retained for possible use by the Village Project.
f) Picnic Benches

Cllr Holt provided a quote of £800 + VAT from the groundsmen doing work for him.

g) 2nd Limpenhoe Turning

Paul Sellick, NCC Highways, has been contacted for an update but no response has been received yet.  Clerk to ask CCllr Iles for help in getting the problem resolved.

h) War Memorial Fence

The Clerk has asked for advice from Civic Voice regarding painting the railings and base of the War Memorial but is waiting for a reply.
Clerk to report to Highways the broken fence post.

11-07) Correspondence Received

The Clerk informed the Council of several pieces of correspondence she had received:
· NALC are recruiting for vacancies on their Executive
· Norfolk Minerals and Waste Local Plan Review - the initial public consultation is from the 29th June to 13th August
· There are 2 vacancies on the Broadland’s Standars Committee

12-07) S106 Money
Chris Bradbury provided a quote for spinning discs on the gym equipment.  Cllr Rushbrook proposed accepting the quote, Cllr Pittam seconded and all agreed.

13-07) Neighbourhood Plan

Cllrs Rushbrook and Ball, and Mr David Breeze attended the first Broadland DC training session on Community Led Plans and Neighbourhood Plans.  They all found it useful.  Mr Breeze and Cllr Hale will attend the next session.
14-07) Ingham Pinnock Meetings

There is currently no date for the next meeting.  The Join in Reedham event was successful.  Next on the agenda is finalising the plan.  It was suggested the Village Team could have a stand at the Fete.
15-07) Christmas Lights
Cllr Hale produced 4 boxes of lights and a cable that he had been looking after.  They belong to the Parish Council and used to be used on the Parish Christmas tree.  Cllr Hale suggested offering them to the Village Hall to use and look after, although the Parish Council would retain ownership.  Cllr Rushbrook proposed accepting, Cllr Case seconded and all agreed.

16-07) Mobile Phone Mast on the Church

Cllr Hale spoke to Revd Allies about investigating the possibility of having a phone mast on the Church tower.  The Church had tried to get the WiFi located there but Cantley was deemed a better location.  Cllr Case proposed supporting the idea, Cllr Rushbrook seconded, the majority agreed with 1 against.

17-07) Sanderson’s Site Development
Cllr Hale, the Clerk and BCllr Nurden met with Mr Mike Barnes at Sanderson Marine Craft in order that proposals for development of the site could be explained.  A planning application will be submitted to the Broads Authority shortly.  Mr Barnes is happy to show any Councillors round the site and to detail their proposals.
18-07) Financial Matters
i. Payments presented for approval

CGM Group Ltd - grounds maintenance June 18



£   330.05

JS Groundscare Services - additional cut of the playing field

£   140.00

Moulton Nurseries - plants for Riverside planters



£     84.04
SLCC - training day C Dickson





£     57.00

Reedham Community Association - Village Hall rent


£     75.60

C Dickson - salary June






£   231.06
HMRC - PAYE June







£     57.80
C Dickson - expenses







£     25.64
Reedham Community Association - deposit for new key


£     20.00

Total   = 








£1,021.19
ii. Cllr Thompson queried the charge for the deposit for the new Village Hall key.  It was thought a deposit had been required for the old key but this had not been returned.  It was agreed to withhold payment and seek clarification from the Village Hall.  

iii. It was agreed to pay the CGM invoice detailed above as the grass cutting is now as per the contract but the invoices for April and May are still to be withheld until a credit note is received.

iv. Cllr Rushbrook proposed the following invoices be approved for payment, Cllr Pittam seconded and all agreed:

CGM Group Ltd - grounds maintenance June 18



£   330.05

JS Groundscare Services - additional cut of the playing field

£   140.00

Moulton Nurseries - plants for Riverside planters



£     84.04

SLCC - training day C Dickson





£     57.00

Reedham Community Association - Village Hall rent


£     75.60

C Dickson - salary June






£   231.06

HMRC - PAYE June







£     57.80

C Dickson - expenses







£     25.64

Total   = 








£1,001.19
v. The Clerk detailed the income received and expenditure for the month to 21st May 2018 (see attached). The bank reconciliation highlighted an error on cheque 100170.  The cheque was written for £228.88 but has been presented to the bank as £282.88.  This was the Clerk’s salary last month and has been queried with her bank.
19-07)   Items for the  Next Agenda

No Camping Sign on Riverside
Trees on Church Dam

Public:
Nothing received.
20-07)  Time and Date of Next Meeting.
Monday 3rd September 2018 at 7.30 pm in the Village Hall.
There being no other business the meeting closed at 8.55 pm.
Signed………………………………........................                       Date……………………………….

	REEDHAM PARISH COUNCIL

	INCOME AND EXPENDITURE REPORT  BARCLAYS BANK

	AS AT 21.6.18

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	MONTH
	YEAR TO DATE
	
	
	MONTH
	YEAR TO DATE

	INCOME
	
	
	
	EXPENDITURE
	
	

	PRECEPT
	
	7,225.50
	
	GROUND MAINTENANCE
	
	605.08

	GRANT
	
	
	
	STATY/POST/PHONE ETC
	13.36
	76.35

	TRAINING
	
	
	
	VILLAGE WORK & RSID
	114.40
	134.26

	BANK INTEREST
	
	
	
	PROF/SUBS/TRAINING
	
	220.01

	HMRC VAT
	
	
	
	CLERKS SALARY/TAX
	291.37
	990.13

	NCC/CIL
	656.53
	11,838.69
	
	AUDIT & INSURANCE
	55.00
	55.00

	GLASS & MISC
	38.50
	38.50
	
	RECYCLING
	
	27.00

	ADVERTISING
	25.00
	155.00
	
	S106
	4,035.00
	4,035.00

	ALLOTMENT
	
	55.00
	
	SECTION 137
	
	

	PERMISSIVE PATH
	
	
	
	HMRC/VAT
	810.34
	936.76

	GRASS CUTTING
	
	
	
	ROOM HIRE/GRANTS/EXPS
	
	100.80

	S106
	4,035.00
	4,035.00
	
	MISCELLANEOUS
	55.00
	55.00

	TOTAL
	4,755.03
	23,347.69
	
	TOTAL
	5,374.47
	7,235.39

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	CASH BOOK
	AT 21.6.18
	
	
	BANK ACCOUNT
	AT 21.6.18
	

	BALANCE CD/FWD
	51,569.06
	
	
	CURRENT ACCOUNT
	51,313.67
	

	INCOME
	4,755.03
	
	
	
	
	

	EXPENDITURE
	-5,374.47
	
	
	
	51,313.67
	

	
	50,949.62
	
	
	Less unpresented chqs
	
	

	
	
	
	
	163
	363.05
	

	
	
	
	
	167
	55.00
	

	
	
	
	
	Add difference in cheque
	
	

	
	
	
	
	170
	-54.00
	

	BALANCE
	50,949.62
	
	
	BALANCE
	50,949.62
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	ALLOTMENT ACCOUNT

	AS AT 21.6.18

	INCOME
	
	
	
	EXPENDITURE
	
	

	RENT
	165.00
	165.00
	
	RENT
	
	230.00

	TOTAL
	165.00
	165.00
	
	TOTAL
	0.00
	230.00

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	CASH BOOK
	AT 21.6.18
	
	
	BANK ACCOUNT
	AT 21.6.18
	

	BLANCE CD/FWD
	983.07
	
	
	CURRENT ACCOUNT
	1,148.07
	

	INCOME
	165.00
	
	
	less unpresented cheques
	
	

	EXPENDITURE
	0.00
	
	
	
	
	

	BALANCE
	1,148.07
	
	
	
	1,148.07
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